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The common as production of the multitude
Against traditional inert readings of the common as 
a natural or cultural resource, we understand the 
common as the production of the multitude, the 
actualisation of its practices.3 The common and the 
multitude must be thought of together through this 
productive link. In order to understand and awaken 
the political and architectural potential underlying 
the common, we need to dive into the spatial dimen-
sions of the multitude. To achieve this, we will look 
further into these two notions as we try to move 
beyond the banality and depoliticisation brought 
about by their recent popularisation.4 

 This movement has led to many contemporary 
authors – from Antonio Negri or Paolo Virno to 
Jean-Luc Nancy or Giorgio Agamben – to talk about 
a ‘crisis of the common’. As the concept is hollowed 
out, ghostly impressions of it fill our everyday world. 
Once understood as a shared abstract dimension, 
the bond that gave coherence to our social life, 
the common is now a meme in the hands of the 
market, the media or the post-democratic political 
scenario. The common has been turned into a 
spectre of what it once was at the precise moment 
that it has become the core of our new economic 
system. Many names have been given to this new 
productive order: immaterial, cognitive or post-
Fordist capitalism among others. But all definitions 
point to the same circumstance: our languages, 
communications, affects and knowledge, as well as 
our ability to produce space through their unfolding, 
are its driving force. And so, just as the productive 

Ah, the multitude, so much pomposity to describe a 

mass of muddled bodies, a tangle of parts and parts 

of parts. […] That revolutionary body, yes, but how to 

set it in motion. How to pull it out of its apathy? That is 

the science, the new science of reality. The movement 

of the multitude.

(Karnaval, Juan Francisco Ferré, 2012)1

The Gezi Park barricades in Istanbul, the OWS 
occupation of Zucotti Park in New York City, the 
tents of the indignados movement in Spain, the 
London Blackberry riots or the seizure of Tahrir 
Square in Cairo to demand the overthrow of a 
dictator. As new forms of social coexistence and 
relationship are being configured, and new spaces 
for encounter and conflict produced, architec-
ture feels that essential questions concerning its 
activity are being addressed in each and every one 
of these situations. And yet, we seem unable to 
relate to them and grasp their significance as we 
fall again and again into old metaphors and tools. In 
this paper I propose the following hypothesis: if the 
modern architectural discipline – its theories, strat-
egies and tools – emerges along with the modern 
liberal state (and its particular understanding and 
practice of politics as the management and admin-
istration of life), the recent forms of political action 
bursting from their confinement and reclaiming a 
new relation to the sensible, demand – and might 
help develop – a new understanding of architec-
ture.2 One that will make it evolve from a technical 
and disciplinary knowledge towards a critical prac-
tice integrated into the action of the multitude.
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‘The flesh of the multitude produces in common in 
a way that is monstrous and always exceeds the 
measure of any traditional social bodies…’8 [fig. 1]

Multitude: the many (seen as being many) 
against the One
So, if the common is the production of the multi-
tude, what is the multitude? The Dutch philosopher 
Baruch Spinoza was the first to propose a positive 
reading of the multitude in his political philosophy.

 [The multitude] indicates a plurality which persists as 

such in the public scene, in collective action, in the 

handling of communal affairs, without converging into 

a One, without evaporating within a centripetal form 

of motion. Multitude is the form of social and political 

existence for the many, seen as being many: a perma-

nent form, not an episodic or interstitial form.9 

The multitude appears as a non-sovereign organi-
sation of individuals. Unlike unitary ideas such as 
the mass, which implies a lack of differentiation of 
its parts, or the modern concept of the people, the 
multitude is defined through a constituent move-
ment materialised in its common production, not 
by an external determination. The multitude is not 
defined by what it is, but for what it does.

 Traditionally, political philosophers before 
Spinoza had focused on the relation between the 
‘individual and the state (or sovereign) and the 
people and the state (thereby collapsing all mass 
movements into “the people”)’.10 To counter these 
two abstract juridical oppositions, Spinoza turned to 
the actuality of experience present in the work of 
politicians and historians. From these sources he 
took five terms ‘to designate the forms of collective 
life: populus, plebs, vulgus, turba, multitudo’. 11

 Though none of the classical authors Spinoza 
turned to shared any kind of sympathy for these 
figures, they accorded them nonetheless a central 
role in history. They were seen as necessary to 

and produced condition of the common has come to 
the fore, so has its seizure. A seizure of the common 
enacted through the emptying of its meaning. A 
hollowing out that conceals the processes of expro-
priation, privatisation and manipulation that are 
taking it over.5

 What is the common beyond these ghostly 
versions? It is first, a dynamic notion that involves 
‘both the product of labor and the means of future 
production’. It is then, not only ‘the earth we share 
but also the languages we create, the social prac-
tices we establish, the modes of sociality that define 
our relationships, and so forth’.6 The common is 
threaded through our everyday existence, its minor 
practices and rhythms, and therein lies its deep 
architectural significance. Even though communica-
tion and language are the most usual instances of 
this shared quality of the common, here we present 
space as a further prime case of this produced and 
productive condition of the common.7

 In order to acknowledge the production of space 
as common, it must be considered as a constitu-
tive part of the multitude’s actions and practices. 
No longer a static scenario where things simply 
unfold, but a constituent movement that resides in 
the relationship between the body of the individual, 
understood as the generator of one’s own spatiality, 
and the constituent activity, constantly renewed, 
towards a common spatiality.

 One’s own spatiality is defined through the 
body’s performativity, and it expresses the complex 
topological extension formed by the sensible world 
at every moment, echoing and empowering the 
crosses, knots, forces, densities and proximities 
that shape the experiential fabric in which bodies 
interweave. As this spatiality of one’s own resonates 
with that of others, not by addition or overlapping, but 
through the characteristic movements of composi-
tion and decomposition of the constituent ‘doing’ of 
the multitude, a new common spatiality is produced: 
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Fig. 1  The monstrosity of the common flesh is both productive and produced. Francisco de Goya y Lucientes, 
‘Disparate de Carnaval’ (1816-1823). Source: Wikimedia Commons.
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 Two contrasting understandings of the origin of 
political organisation thus arose: on the one hand 
contract theory and the modern liberal state; on 
the other, Spinoza’s materialist philosophy (what 
Antonio Negri termed the anomaly of the seven-
teenth century). The former gave birth, through the 
notion of representation, to the idea of ‘the people’ 
and thus created a gap between the individual and 
power. The latter sought to explore the constituent 
movement of the multitude; a process of negotia-
tion that had to be constantly renewed and which 
required the presence of the bodies and the recog-
nition of their performativity.17 

 The aforementioned crisis of the common means 
the emptying of its meaning. The creation of a void 
filled with commonplaces to conceal the continued 
process of expropriation and appropriation of the 
common. If the hollowing out of the term defines the 
present phase of this crisis, the partition, distribution 
and seizure of the common has a longer history: 
one tightly related to this divergent understanding 
of the collective subject and the exception as 
Modernity’s foundational form of political organisa-
tion. Accordingly, and before we delve into the role 
of presence and performativity in the spatial defini-
tion of the multitude, we need to look into the spatial 
construction of the exception. How the land was 
turned from a sensible sphere into blank disposable 
space. And how the individual came to be funda-
mentally defined by his condition as owner.

Separation and appropriation: the exception

Wherever modern sovereignty took root, it constructed 

a Leviathan that overarched its social domain and 

imposed hierarchical territorial boundaries, both to 

police the purity of its own identity and to exclude all 

that was other.

(Empire, Antonio Negri & Michael Hardt)18

The construction of the exception as the precise 
definition of what belongs to the inside and the 

social life, even if it was through negative and mainly 
destructive movements.12 And so, when he began to 
consider the actions of the multitude as the imma-
nent force constituting every political regime, the 
pejorative role this term had had in his early political 
writings was turned into a positive and productive 
dimension.

 The fundamental role of the collective subject 
in the constitution of our political organisation was 
brought to the fore by the seventeenth-century crisis 
and revolutions.13 While against the background 
of a failing Dutch republic, Spinoza explored the 
constituent role of the multitude, it was the fear of 
the masses inspired by the English revolution that 
shaped Thomas Hobbes and John Locke’s liberal 
philosophy.14 

 Just as Spinoza anchored the multitude in the 
agency of the individual body, Thomas Hobbes 
was writing about another body: the unitary body 
of the Leviathan. A body in which, as shown in an 
engraving from its first edition, the bodies of the 
people ‘are turned unanimously toward the face of 
the sovereign’. Denying any will to the multitude and 
emptying it of any subjectivity, Hobbes formed ‘the 
bust of the Leviathan through a connection without 
relationship, in which multitudo recalls solitudo’.15 
[figs. 2-3]

 Facing a State of Nature described as chaotic and 
confrontational – ‘a war of all against all’ – Hobbes 
placed the origin of the State in a civil covenant. A 
pact that forms civil society, and one through which 
human beings agree to submit by handing over 
their individual power to an absolute sovereign. The 
sovereign becomes, from then on, the guarantor of 
the social order through a transcendent structure of 
laws and rights. For Spinoza, however, the collec-
tive political subject ‘is not created by a contract’ but 
‘is incessantly engendered and re-engendered by a 
consensus that must be perpetually renewed’.16
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Fig. 2: Frontispiece for the first edition of Thomas Hobbes’ ‘Leviathan’ (1651), engraving by Abraham Bosse. 
Source: Wikimedia Commons.
Fig. 3: Frontispiece for the first edition of Thomas Hobbes’ ‘Leviathan’ (1651), detail. Source: Wikimedia Commons.

Fig. 3

Fig. 2
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architecture and urbanism.

 Jürgen Habermas began The Structural 
Transformation of the Public Sphere, by discussing 
the terminological difficulty presented by such 
words as ‘public’ or ‘public sphere’. They ‘betray a 
multiplicity of concurrent meanings’, he affirmed. 
Their diverse temporal and cultural origins mean 
that ‘when applied synchronically to the conditions 
of a bourgeois society that is industrially advanced 
and constituted as a social-welfare state, they fuse 
into a clouded amalgam.’ If publicness sometimes 
conveys a condition of access – a public space is 
the one open to all – in other instances it may refer 
to public institutions – their publicness being defined 
by its relation to the State. A State understood as a 
‘public authority’ for ‘it owes this attribute to its task 
of promoting the public or common welfare of its 
rightful members’.24

 This concept of public or publicness has its origin 
in the political organisation discussed above. A divi-
sion is created between a public space ruled by the 
sovereign and shaped by the laws of the State, and 
a private space in which the political potential of the 
citizen is enclosed and reabsorbed as a principle of 
personal freedom. A redefined notion of individual 
freedom as the fundamental essence of the new 
man rested on the possessive condition already 
mentioned. 

 This direct link between the public-private divide 
and the modern definition of property has been 
wonderfully addressed by Judith Revel and Antonio 
Negri. Through their vindication of the common as 
production they note how the public-private binary 
symbolises no more than ‘two ways of appropri-
ating the common of men’. When we refer to the 
private, property appears as ‘an appropriation of the 
common by a single man, that is to say, an expropri-
ation from all others’. Meanwhile, when we refer to 
the public, the problem of the social contract comes 

outside of a specific legal and political organisation 
became one of the founding pillars of Modernity’s 
political order.19 A condition extended thenceforth to 
all areas of life in a precise spatial translation.

 It was the German political theorist Carl Schmitt 
who further exposed the connection between 
modern sovereignty and the exception (as well as 
its situated condition). In 1922 he coined the deeply 
Hobbesian formula: ‘Sovereign is he who decides 
on the exception.’20 The sovereign unitary body of 
the Leviathan was revealed in the delimitation of an 
‘inside’ and an ‘outside’ of the law (thus, its spatial 
and grounded dimension). The law could only act 
where material boundaries had been demarcated, 
where the exception had been physically built. This 
statement would have been unthinkable without the 
developments that, over the previous five centuries, 
had linked the concepts of land and territory with 
property through a technical and scientific progress 
that was making it easier and easier to accurately 
delineate, map and publicise borders.21 

 The extension of the exception as a political 
instrument accompanied the transformation suffered 
by the concept of property between the sixteenth 
and seventeenth century. Thomas Hobbes’ known 
formula – ‘to give to every man his own’ – certi-
fied in 1651 the conversion of man into owner.22 
Property became a defining part of human nature 
and a determinant factor in the relation between 
men. It was the birth of a possessive individualism.23

The public/private binary: two ways of appro-
priating the common of men
As the exception as a political ordering tool 
extended, emerging concepts such as ‘public order’ 
or ‘public facilities’ pointed to the appearance of a 
specific kind of separation: the public-private divide. 
In the following centuries, this division was to gain a 
fundamental dimension in the production of common 
space and has, still today, a radical importance for 



57

and the configuration of his environment opens up 
immediately. 

 Therein resides one of the main reasons that 
architecture seems unable to find its way into the 
fields opened up by the recent social urban protests: 
the architectural discipline and the multitude have 
been speaking on two different political planes. As 
the extension of the modern property regime denies 
the creativity and political potential of the multitude 
through the division and appropriation of their common 
production, politics is turned into a complex machine 
for the policing and management of that production.

The spatial construction of the exception: from 
territory to flesh
The exception as an organisational device, and its 
transformation into the concept of property were at 
the centre of the enclosure of England’s common 
lands in the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries. 
The new techniques for the spatial construction of 
the exception appeared by means of the surveyor’s 
and the cartographer’s tools, as they proclaimed ‘the 
need for every land-holder to “know one’s own”’.27 
From the end of the sixteenth century, and as 
formal estate mapping became a common practice, 
more narrative or pictorial maps gave way to new 
representations based on accurate measurements. 
These maps were not only useful for knowing and 
working the land but also served as a ‘statement 
of ownership, a symbol of possession such as no 
written survey could equal’.28 

 ‘The perfect Science of Lines, Plaines, and 
Solides (like a divine Justicier,) gave unto every 
man, his owne.’ Thus wrote surveyor John Dee in the 
prologue to the 1570 English translation of Euclid’s 
Elements of Geometry.29 Geometry was subjected 
to the already mentioned Hobbesian expression, 
and along with the newly developed techniques of 
perspective, was an essential accomplice in this 
reification and reduction of the lived landscape into 

to the fore: 

[A] problem of the social contract – problem of 

modern democracy: since private property gener-

ates inequality, how to invent a political system where 

everything, belonging to everyone, nevertheless 

belongs to no one? […] There we have the public: that 

which belonging to everyone belongs to no one, which 

is to say, that which belongs to the State. 

And it is here that a redefinition of the common 
becomes fundamental, for, as Revel and Negri 
wonder: aren’t we that same State? Aren’t our 
bodies the ones giving form to the Leviathan? 
Accordingly, 

Something has to be invented to prettify [the State’s] 

seizure of the common: make us believe, for instance, 

that if it represents us and appropriates the rights from 

our production, it is because this ‘we’ that we are, is 

not what we produce in common, not what we create 

and organize as common, but that which allows us to 

exist.

And so, the inert readings of the common are 
created to support this idea: 

The common, the State tell us, does not belong to 

us since we don’t really create it: the common is our 

earth, our fundament, it’s what we have under our feet: 

our nature, our identity. And if this common doesn’t 

truly belong to us – to be is not to have – the seizing of 

the common by the State isn’t called appropriation but 

(economic) management, delegation and (political) 

representation.25

The identity of the link between the two elements, 
public and private, is brought to the fore. Both of 
them are revealed as just two forms of owner-
ship. Consequently, the division is invalidated 
and thus inoperative.26 A space for the possible 
redefinition of relations between the individual 
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or engineers of the three great variables – territory, 
communication, and speed’.36 Together with discipli-
nary specialisation, architecture had left outside its 
domain many of its previous fields of competence.37 
From being an organiser of space it had become 
a builder of boundaries. Form (defined for its 
capacity to materialise limits), rather than disposi-
tion (potential relations and organisations between 
forms), became the centre of theory and practice. 
In disposition lies, not architecture as discipline, but 
an architectural condition as the organiser of space 
that operates on the whole of the sensible world. A 
sphere that is read, architecturally, from the body, 
and no longer understood as an abstract point in a 
Cartesian grid but as an extension and topological 
continuity within the world.

The common as actualisation of the political: 
space as multiple corporeality
How does this body, as the generator of space, 
relate to the common? To clarify this relationship we 
need to differentiate between the concepts of poli-
tics, the political, and their relation to the common. 
In the modern era, politics has become a complex 
assemblage of management and control devices 
that organise and optimise the lives and produc-
tion of its subjects.38 As we have seen above when 
discussing the public-private divide, these politics 
work upon the appropriation and distribution of the 
common.39

 Meanwhile, the political allows us to think, not 
of a domain or specific knowledge or strategies, 
but of a primary condition: where does the original 
movement towards the organisation of the sensible 
lie, and how does it link the individual body to the 
common? From the terrain of political philosophy 
we move into that of fundamental philosophy. The 
problem of the political does not lie in the organisa-
tion and management of the community but in its 
original moment, in the articulation between power 
and act. The political is the potential for action 
inherent in every individual, and the common, the 

facts and figures.These technical innovations trans-
formed men’s perception of the world. They offered 
a new image of space as an inert or abstract struc-
ture ‘set before and logically prior to a disembodied 
viewer’, dissociated from either experience or any 
social or political relation.30

 These techniques of separation evolved as the 
spatial construction of the exception grew more and 
more complex. From the dominion of the territorial 
scale by means of geography and cartography, they 
reached the urban and architectural scales as the 
disciplinary exception succeeded the sovereign 
one. The emerging field of urban planning and a 
renewed architectural discipline became part of the 
set of technical knowledge and procedures at the 
service of the new biopolitical governmentality.31 

Politics had become the administration of life; its 
goal, the better optimisation of the population’s 
(statistical instance of the people) productive force. 
But the evolution of the biopolitical exception did not 
stop there; it has kept advancing until it has reached 
the contemporary forms of biopolitical tattooing in 
which the exception has become engraved right 
into our flesh.32 

 The connection between exception, property and 
space in the enclosure of the commons was clear: 
the act of seizure and delimitation of properties radi-
cally transformed the built and lived landscape.33 
When the disciplinary exception ordered the move-
ments and doings of the modern population, the 
connection was just as straightforward.34 But nowa-
days, when the act of partition reaches our flesh 
and acts within the whole sphere of the sensible, 
an analysis of the spatial consequences of this 
process becomes more elusive and complex – but 
also more necessary for architecture.35 

 In 1982, in the interview Space, Knowledge and 
Power, Michel Foucault affirmed that architecture 
had been left behind as master of space. He under-
stood that the architects were ‘not the technicians 
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constitute the world.

 In much the same way, to read architecture as 
a physics of the bodies we need to understand 
the centrality of the political and the common. The 
political generates a spatiality of one’s own; that is, 
belonging to that same body. A spatiality of one’s 
own that spreads throughout the perspectival 
horizon and the material dimensions, and defines 
the potential field of action produced and activated 
by that individual.45

 The possibility of a spatiality of one’s own implies 
its immediate relation to other rights and powers: 
other bodies understood as forces. The resulting 
and unavoidable conflict should be understood, not 
as the ‘pathology of the political mechanism [but 
as] an ineradicable element of its physiology’.46The 
modern contract theory running from the Leviathan 
until the banning of disagreement in our post-polit-
ical era, proceeds from the illusion that this conflict 
can be controlled and resolved.47 But Spinoza’s 
radical realism assumes it as its point of departure. 
For him, physics and politics cannot be thought of 
separately because ‘human society is not separate 
from and opposed to nature; it is part of it’.

 Spinoza writes in the Part IV of the Ethics, ‘There 
is in Nature no individual thing that is not surpassed 
in strength and power by some other thing. 
Whatsoever thing there is, there is another more 
powerful by which the said thing can be destroyed.’48 
Every singular being lives enmeshed in ‘a battlefield 
that occurs, first of all, inside us, but which imme-
diately presents itself in a plural, instantly political 
dimension’. Because in that battlefield, and ‘faced 
with the changeability and the variety of phenomena 
that envelop the existence of each individual, the 
“only” thing one can do is affirm and exploit one’s 
multiplicity’. Multiplicity becomes ‘a weapon […] or 
a strategy for the survival and affirmation of one’s 
being’.49

actualisation of that potential (the materialisation of 
a given set of relations between bodies).40

 The landscape that results from this reading is a 
multiple corporeality, a field of relations in which we 
discover ourselves not only placed but enmeshed, 
and in which the limit turns from the boundary 
between realms into a common bond, the flesh of 
the world.41 A zone of ambiguous definition appears 
where the spatiality of one’s own, produced in the 
actualisation of the body’s political potential, inter-
weaves with others in order to constitute a common 
spatiality, the political action of the multitude.

 We see how different readings of the political 
imply different understandings of space and archi-
tecture. Space as seen from politics possesses a 
characteristic configuration determined by perfectly 
referenced coordinates that allow for a view from 
an outside that is beyond us, the watching stare 
of discipline and order. The political as potential 
emerging from the body means that spatial config-
uration rests in the actions of the bodies, be they 
human or non-human actions.42 The relevance of 
this performative factor entails the abandonment of 
a codified disciplinary thinking in favour of a prac-
tical art. On other occasions, and through specific 
case studies, we have developed two conceptual 
tools: the figure of the acrobat (analysis of one’s 
own spatiality) and the multitude-architect (proc-
esses of common spatiality composition), which 
start to outline an architecture as a physics of the 
bodies.43 And it is precisely to this notion, with its 
reasons and implications, that we want to turn now.

A physics of the bodies: the simultaneous rela-
tion of the individual and the multiple
Spinoza could not consider politics, ethics and 
physics separately.44 In order to develop his polit-
ical works he had to stop and go back to ethics. 
And to allow these to unfold he needed physics 
to fully grasp the movements of the composition 
and decomposition of the bodies and forces that 
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in which it takes place, this notion of form reaffirms 
a reading of space as an empty void or scenario. A 
limitation picked up by Keller Easterling when she 
notes how ‘spaces are rarely considered to possess 
disposition’. The situation or state of things in which 
the subject unfolds his action appears as an inert 
assemblage of ‘objects or volumes, not actors with 
agency or temperament’.53

 We must take into account that these actors – the 
bodies that produce a common spatiality through 
their agency – are not just ‘passive clump[s] of 
matter rusting in an otherwise vital universe’.54 They 
are force-full entities whose existence configures ‘a 
world that would not have been the same without 
[them]’.55 Animate or inanimate, human or non-
human, these entities ‘are defined by their affects or 
their capacity to act and be acted upon’.56 Or, to use 
our previous terms, they are defined by the political 
potential underlying their material being. 

 The built environment no longer appears as an 
assemblage of lifeless parts but as the common 
production of a multiplicity of bodies: humans, 
animals and vegetation, but also objects or built 
forms. Objects and built forms that must also be 
considered as actors with a potential for action 
and reaction, holders of ‘dispositions, tendencies, 
propensities, or properties that interact with other 
factors’.57 

 Bodies – and thus forms – possess agency, 
‘a quotient of action that exists without the need 
for the actual movement or event’.58 Disposition 
operates and relates through agency, through the 
latent potential of all the individuals that compose a 
singular spatial configuration. If disposition appears 
as the spatial configuration of the political, the situ-
ation through which it becomes actualised can 
be described as the materialisation of the spatial 
common. Situations are understood as immanent 
and self-organising event-spaces composed of 
bodies, practices and discourses.59 This process 

 The production of a common spatiality requires 
this simultaneous focus: on the individual and on 
the multiple. It is impossible to think of the individual 
without the dimension of multiplicity that lies in its 
own ontological definition. The same distortion 
arises when we reduce the multiple to the one by 
denying the singularity of its parts. In order to under-
take any investigation into the spatial dimensions 
of the multitude and its production of a common 
spatiality, we need to explore concepts and tools 
that work without negating this simultaneous rela-
tion. For that, we turn, through Étienne Balibar to 
the work of Gilbert Simondon. ‘The metaphysical 
doctrines of individuality, which lead to the classical 
dualisms of interior and exterior [or] a priori and a 
posteriori knowledge’ have always depended on 
an understanding of the individual as ‘an (ideally) 
stable form’.50 Against this, Simondon introduced 
the notion of metastable equilibrium. Contrary to 
the dominating hylomorphic scheme, individua-
tion is presented not as definite form given to inert 
matter but as a process of becoming. The separa-
tion between subject and object disappears; there 
are no longer men, objects, animals, societies or 
machines, only individuations.51 

Composing the multitude: bodies, dispositions 
and situations
As we move beyond the subject-object divide, 
architecture might stop being the builder of the 
exception’s walls in order to regain a broader role in 
the organisation of space. The notion of form loses 
its predominant role to that of disposition.

 Traditionally, architectural form has materialised 
through the relationship between an inside and an 
outside. The inside being ‘the position assumed 
by an acting subject’, and the outside, ‘the state 
of things in which the subject acts’: a relationship 
where the fundamental role of form is to define ‘the 
limits that constitute related, but different, parts’.52 
Thus, maintaining the separation between a subject 
and an object, between the action and the situation 
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Fig. 4: Pieter Bruegel the Elder, ‘Netherlandish Proverbs’ (1559). Source: Wikimedia Commons.
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polymorphous musical instrument saturated by 
natural and invented interacting periodicities […]; 
a shifting and dynamic manifold endlessly gener-
ating structure (that is, desire) on the run, a system 
whose possibilities have yet to be fully posited, or, 
at best, a field of experimentation without limits…’ 
Against  ‘the mysterious, subjective genesis of the 
drawing/idea’, the body as tool for knowledge, tuned 
to the everyday productive practices and producer 
himself.63 Minor practices, habits, routines that help 
us keep in mind that the common is not result, but 
a permanent production that cannot be reduced to 
any kind of episodic form. This permanent condi-
tion of the multitude is defined through two main 
temporal dimensions. We can talk, first, of a back-
ground time. A temporality founded in everyday life 
habits that form ‘a nature that is both produced and 
productive, created and creative – an ontology of 
social practice in common’.64 And second, we have 
kairos or opportune time: ‘the opportune moment 
that ruptures the monotony and repetitiveness of 
chronological time [and] has to be grasped by a 
political subject’.65 Likewise, in the spatial configu-
ration of the common, we can talk of a background 
spatiality and the need to detect, invent and build 
the right spot or spatial kairos.

 Practices materialise in trajectories and tactics.66 
Trajectories that go deeper than the trace of a 
singular movement in order to bring together the 
manifold relations tied to the body as it threads the 
possibility of a common spatiality. Tactics operate 
within it, always on the move, without a place to call 
one’s own, but with the capacity to create the set 
of relations that configure a spatiality of one’s own. 
Tactics playing with the possibilities opened up by 
this spatial production, by chance and events in 
order to turn them into opportunities and right spots. 

 While analysing the differences between the 
spaces of politics and those of the political, we 
noted that when the performative factors come to 
the fore, the codified disciplinary theories fall behind 

of actualisation ‘is always poised for compositional 
variation – subject to reorganisations and disorgan-
isations – as its inexhaustible “virtuality” or potential 
continually rearticulates itself’.60 This simultaneous 
and productive relation between bodies, disposition 
and situation, takes us back to the fundamental role 
of presence and performativity in the production of 
the common.

 There is no need for new tools and/or metaphors 
to provoke yet another twist in architectural formal 
representation, but ways to bring this material pres-
ence to the centre of our practice.61 What we are 
looking for is the instrumental to seize on this inter-
woven spatial complexity, as the minor practices of 
the everyday unfold in the production of a common 
spatiality. The knowledge and instruments to place 
us, navigate, and operate within the spatial produc-
tion of the multitude.

Orientations within the common production of 
the multitude
We have established three fundamental concepts 
for understanding the multitude’s production of 
space: the body as generator of a singular and 
common spatiality, disposition as the potential 
holding configuration of an assemblage of bodies, 
and situation as actualisation of that joint potential, 
and thus, as common. Now we want to put forward 
a set of strategies that might help us explore, navi-
gate and operate within this spatial production of 
the multitude. These three concepts – explora-
tion, navigation and operation – conform what we 
have termed, counter to previous concepts of the 
project, projective interpretation.62 A practice that 
recognises the potential of one’s own spatiality and 
which, through a deep understanding of the situa-
tions in which it is embedded, enhances the range 
of possibilities opened up in the production of a 
common spatiality.

 Exploring the situation through an enhanced 
role of experience. The body understood as ‘a 
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entanglement of doings, enmeshed in its trajecto-
ries and tactics, that knowledge is conformed.
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